
	

MINUTES	
COMPLETE	STREETS	COMMITTEE	MEETING	

February	13,	2017	
Witherspoon	Municipal	Building	

	
Present:	Robert	Altman,	Nat	Bottigheimer.	Sam	Bunting,	Jenny	Crumiller	(Council	liaison),	
Janet	Heroux,	Surinder	Sharma,	Deanna	Stockton	(Princeton	Engineering),	Jack	West	
(Princeton	Engineering),	Tamera	Matteo,	Sgt.	Tom	Murray	(Police	Department	liaison),	
Pam	Hersh.	Absent:	Amner	Deleon,	Kristin	Appelget	(Princeton	University	liaison),	
	
The	meeting	convened	at	5:15	p.m.	
	
	
1. ACTION	–	Approval	of	minutes	from	the	meeting	on	December	19,	2016	(RA)	
	
NB	proposed	a	motion	and	JH	seconded	to	approve	the	minutes.	There	were	no	
amendments	to	the	draft	minutes	circulated	previously	by	Ralph	Widner.	Passed	
unanimously.	
	
	
2. ACTION	–	CSC’s	expression	of	appreciation	to	Ralph	Widner	for	his	outstanding	

service	(RA)	
	
SS	expressed	proposed	a	motion,	seconded	by	PH	to	express	the	committee’s	official	
appreciation	for	the	large	amount	of	work	carried	out	by	Ralph	Widner.	Approved	by	
acclamation.	
	
	
3. ACTION	–	Election	of	Officers	for	2017	(SS)	
	
SS	collected	nominations	for	officers	for	2017.	
JH	nominated	Bob	Altman	as	Chair,	PH	as	Vice-Chair,	SB	as	Secretary.	
NB	seconded	the	nominations.	
The	nominated	officers	were	approved	unanimously.	
	
	
4. Comments	from	the	public	on	items	not	on	the	agenda.	
	
No	members	of	the	public	were	present.	
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5. Consolidation	of	the	Public	Transit	Committee	and	the	CSC	ad	hoc	Transit	
Coordinating	Task	Group;	elimination	of	the	CSC	ad	hoc	Transit	Coordinating	
Task	Group	

	
TM	moved,	SS	seconded	a	motion	to	consolidate	these	committees	and	phase	out	the	ad	hoc	
Transit	Coordinating	Task	Group.	Passed	unanimously.		
	
	
6. Name	change	for	the	ad	hoc	Task	Group	on	Mobility	Alternatives	(…	on	Increasing	

Transportation	Choices.)		
	
RA	said	that	to	better	reflect	the	goals	of	this	Task	Group,	its	name	should	be	changed	to	the	
“Task	Group	on	Increasing	Transportation	Choices”.	This	change	was	approved	by	acclaim.	
	
	
7. Progress	on	Implementation	of	CSC’s	2017	Goals	&	Objectives:	

a. Adoption	of	a	Comprehensive	Bicycle	Plan	(DS/JH)	
	
DS	said	that	a	revised	version	of	the	bike	master	plan	was	being	reviewed	by	the	
Engineering	and	Planning	departments.	The	Planning	Department	is	also	working	to	
incorporate	the	document	into	the	Circulation	Element	of	the	municipal	master	plan.	The	
Planning	Department	does	not	yet	know	when	the	text	will	be	ready	for	consideration	by	
the	Master	Plan	Sub-committee	of	the	Planning	Board.	After	the	Master	Plan	Sub-
committee	approves	the	text,	it	will	pass	to	the	full	Planning	Board	for	potential	approval.	
	
The	CSC	will	be	able	to	view	the	proposed	changes	to	the	Circulation	Element	after	the	
proposed	changes	are	passed	to	the	Master	Plan	Sub-committee	of	the	Planning	Board.	The	
comments	of	the	CSC	would	then	be	relayed	to	the	full	Planning	Board.	DS	will	try	to	keep	
the	CSC	apprised	of	when	the	proposed	changes	are	circulated	to	the	Master	Plan	Sub-
Committee.	
	

b. Harmonization/Integration	of	Local	Transit	Systems	(JC/DS)	
	

Princeton	is	finalizing	a	contract	recommendation	which	will	provide	for	GPS	tracking	of	
the	‘FreeB’	on	the	Tiger	Tracker	app.		JC	and	DS	discussed.	A	contract	will	go	before	Council	
‘soon’.	The	possibility	of	consolidating/	coordinating	routes	with	Princeton	University’s	
Tiger	Transit	is	being	explored	but	no	decisions	on	route	changes	have	been	made	at	this	
stage.	
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JC	also	commented	regarding	the	role	of	the	CSC	in	assisting	GMTMA	with	the	design	of	the	
“Go	Princeton”	Transit	Educational	Program.	Said	TM	is	liaison	for	‘Go	Princeton’.	TM	has	
met	with	Cheryl	Kastrenakes	from	GMTMA.	Idea	is	that	the	public	transit	committee	will	
work	with	representatives	from	the	University	to	coordinate	approach	for	publicizing	
transit	in	Princeton.	The	Transit	Trust	Fund	has	authorized	money	to	provide	information	
and	a	brochure	about	transit	options.	DS	mentioned	that	Zagster	bikeshare	in	town	may	
launch	in	the	summer	or	perhaps	September,	because	the	town	is	still	working	out	how	
bidding	documents	with	the	NJDOT	in	accordance	with	federal	requirements.	JC	stated	her	
opinion	that	the	concept	of	‘free’	parking	in	town	was	something	that	may	not	be	
supportable	in	future.	
	

c. CSC	Input	to	Revised	Sidewalk	Element	of	Master	Plan	(SB)	
	
SB	explained	the	current	status	of	the	Task	Group.	A	scoping	meeting	has	taken	place	
involving	JC,	JW	and	SB.	The	task	group	members	agreed	to	interview	Planning	Board	
member	Wanda	Gunning	and	Princeton	Public	Schools	representative	Gary	Weisman.	A	
notice	has	been	placed	on	the	town	website	and	in	‘Town	Topics’	newspaper	soliciting	
public	comment.	SB	will	write	to	Kim	Jackson	at	Princeton	University	to	inform	her	that	the	
Task	Group	is	meeting,	and	to	get	feedback	from	the	University	as	required.	
	
DS	explained	that	within	2	miles	of	any	public	school,	K-8	kids	have	to	walk	to	school	
unless	the	route	is	considered	a	‘hazardous	route’.	The	municipality	pays	the	school	board	
for	busing	on	these	routes.	JW	will	provide	the	list	of	hazardous	routes	for	consideration	by	
the	Task	Group.	Sgt	TM	explained	that	creating	a	map	of	hazardous	routes	was	challenging	
because	of	neighborhood	turnover.	RA	asked	if	the	map	of	sidewalks	as	proposed	by	the	
Task	Group	would	ultimately	be	submitted	to	the	Planning	Board.	JW	said	it	would.	
	
	

d. Parking	Plan	(JC)	
	

JC	commented.	The	Council	is	undertaking	a	parking	study,	involving	taking	an	inventory	of	
available	parking	and	occupancy	of	parking,	including	meters.	Council	has	a	public	meeting	
planned	for	March	20	to	get	input	on	parking.	There	is	a	possibility	of	increasing	2-hour	
parking	zones	and/or	residential	parking	permit	programs.	2-hour	parking	is	spreading	
out	from	the	downtown	as	far	as	Library	Place	and	beyond.	There	is	also	a	question	of	
requiring	payment	for	parking	permits.	Further	consideration	by	the	CSC	will	be	contingent	
on	decisions	made	by	Council	following	this	public	meeting.	
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e. Comprehensive	Traffic	Safety	Education	Program	(DS)	
	

GMTMA	has	advised	that	Phase	2	(Enforcement)	of	the	program	will	take	place	in	the	week	
starting	April	10,	2017.	GMTMA	will	provide	feedback	on	this	phase	and	may	request	
comments.	
	
	

f. 	Transit/Ridesharing/Parking	alternatives	for	local	employees	and	
commuters	(TM)					

	
TM	reported	that	a	survey	was	completed	of	downtown	employers	on	this	matter.	A	very	
useful	number	of	responses	was	received	from	a	number	of	businesses,	which	will	enable	
Ralph	Widner	to	compile	an	analysis	for	future	consideration.	TM	also	expressed	the	hope	
that	future	studies	would	obtain	even	more	responses,	and	from	a	wider	range	of	local	
employers.	
	
	
8. 2017	Re-surfacing	Projects	to	be	evaluated	for	Inclusion	under	Complete	Streets	

(DS)	
	
DS	said	the	Engineering	Department	is	working	with	Council	regarding	what	capital	
projects	would	be	funded	this	year.	Ongoing	planned	projects	include	Walnut	Lane,	Cherry	
Valley	Road,	Harrison	Street	traffic	signals,	Valley/Mt	Lucas	improvements	at	new	PFARS	
site.	Money	is	also	allocated	for	‘pedestrian	and	bikeway	improvements’	around	the	town,	
for	example,	The	Cherry	Valley	Road	project	includes	5-ft	shoulders	per	the	Master	Plan.	
The	improvement	of	Walnut	Lane	is	expected	to	be	the	project	with	the	greatest	scope	for	
‘complete	streets’	input	from	the	CSC.	It	is	anticipated	that	a	wide	sidepath	
	
	
9. Update	from	the	Ad	Hoc	Task	Group	on	Traffic	Calming	(JC)	
	
JC	advised	that	this	Task	Group	has	not	met	since	the	last	meeting.	
	
	
10. Reports	from	other	committees	and/or	on	other	topics	
	

a. Traffic	Safety	Committee	(DS)		
	
John	Street	may	get	a	raised	crosswalk	on	John	Street.	Council	has	also	engaged	the	Arts	
Council	regarding	the	possibility	of	a	‘painted	intersection’	at	John	and	Lytle	Street.	Carter	



	 5	

Road	has	been	reopened.	Route	206	is	scheduled	to	be	closed	from	the	end	of	June	–	end	of	
October	for	improvements	around	the	bridge,	from	Lovers	Lane	to	Hutchinson.	Of	the	2	
bridges	at	this	site,	the	1930s-era	bridge	will	be	replaced.	The	1792	bridge	will	be	rebuilt.	
	
A	group	of	residents	from	Winfield	Road	and	Hunt	Drive	have	contacted	the	Traffic	Safety	
Committee	for	improvements	relating	to	the	newly-installed	traffic	signal	at	the	
intersection	of	Great	Road	and	Mountain	Ave.	DS	explained	that	residents	were	concerned	
about	the	lack	of	the	ability	to	turn	right	on	red	from	Mountain	Ave	onto	Great	Rd.	There	
was	also	concern	about	traffic	backing	up	and	blocking	the	entrance	to	Winfield	Road,	and	
there	is	also	a	desire	for	a	crosswalk	crossing	Great	Road	at	Winfield	Road.	These	matters	
will	be	considered	initially	by	the	Traffic	Safety	Committee.	
	

b. Police	report	 	
	
Sgt	TM	circulated	a	police	report	for	January	2017.	There	were	3	MVA	involving	
pedestrians.	All	three	incidents	involved	pedestrians	in	crosswalks.	In	two	of	these	cases,	
the	striking	vehicle	struck	the	pedestrian	during	left	turn	movements.	A	third	incident	
involved	a	driver	unlawfully	passing	a	vehicle	stopped	to	allow	a	pedestrian	to	cross.	There	
were	no	MVA	involving	bicyclists.	There	has	been	an	increase	in	private	property	crashes,	
for	example,	in	private	parking	lots.	
	
	 	 	 	 	
11. Adjournment	7.00	p.m.	
	
	
	
Respectfully	submitted,	
	
Sam	Bunting,	Secretary.	




















